Mansfield District Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licence Holders Forum
Notes of Meeting held on 6th December 2017

Present: Chair, Councillor Sid Walker Chair of Licensing Committee, Mrs Jacqueline Collins, Director of Governance, Councillor Lohan, Councillor Smith, Councillor Norman and Councillor Richardson, Members of the Licensing Committee, Licensing Team Leader Stephen Eyre and 22 members of the trade.

1) Introductions. Apologies from Mr W Hewitt and Councillor Saunders.
2) Matters arising
a. Councillor Smith brought up that he had only received the meeting paperwork a day or so prior to the meeting.
b. Fire extinguisher requirement – An update from the trade via Mr Riley supported the idea of keeping the fire extinguisher as an item of equipment. 
c. Replacement of black cab in the event of non-fault insurance write off – Mr G Corden reiterated his support for a change in policy in respect expensive taxis written off by insurance companies. The trade urged a change of policy as soon as possible as winter was approaching and bad weather my result in accidents and consequent insurance write offs. There was a discussion on the consultation process and how this relates to changing policy. The policy was last changed in July 2016 and would have undergone a rigorous consultation process before being accepted. Mrs Collins pointed out that an appeal could be made to the Licensing Team Leader if a vehicle had to be changed. 
d. Working Conditions – The Licensing Team Leader updated the meeting that he had met with Mr Norman to discuss moving the Queen Street rank nearer to Stockwell Gate junction. On the face of it this would be a good move but a meeting with an officer from the company undertaking highways work on behalf of NCC ruled it out as it would involve too many vehicle manoeuvres thus increasing road safety issues. LTL reiterated his support for lengthening the Queen Street rank from the current front line to the rear line of the disabled parking to the rear of the rank. The trade also raised issues with signage as they felt there wasn’t enough information to point people in the direction of the nearest rank. Councillor Norman felt that such a sign near the Marks & Spencer shop would also be an asset. Mr Corden was of the opinion that the Mayor had signs in her office that could be erected at the bus station. The LTL had written to Ben Bradley PM voicing the concern of all present that the law. The letter had been posted on the Council’s forum web page. ACTION: Refer a request for information, from the town centre officer, asking for information relating to any penalties handed out to taxis parking in Queens Walk car park. UPDATE: The town centre parking officer has confirmed there been no parking fines issued to any licensed vehicles since the ‘no taxis’ sign was erected at the entrance to the Queens Walk car park.
e. Finance – the trade had received votes from the licence holders regarding a fare tariff change. Once the result of the vote was known the trade would report back.
f. Parking on Leeming Street – Mr Riley stated that one of the trade reps had stood down due to receiving 6 points from the licensing officers. An Ashfield driver had been reported to MDC licensing and as a result the driver had had been warned about his future conduct although this driver has been seen again in Mansfield town centre possibly plying for hire. Mr C Riley had taken photos of the driver’s vehicle whilst possibly being ‘hemmed-in’ by a Mansfield driver. There were requests to have Leeming Street closed off. Mr Stafford spoke of his difficulties in negotiating Leeming Street. On one occasion it took him 33 minutes to travel almost the same number of metres. During the same evening with a different passenger he decided to take a different and quicker route.. The passenger complained that he thought the route was too long until an explanation was given. There were complaints from the trade about there not being any enforcement although this was strongly rejected by the Licensing Team Leader. Denise Davis was sure that there was enforcement judging from the number of requests for information she had received from the licensing office. The general discussion became a little fractious. Mrs Collins explained that the purpose of the meeting was to seek the views of the trade. However this needed to be done in a respectful and professional manner and if this was not possible officers from the Licensing Team would not attend future meetings.  Councillor Lohan pointed out there had been an attempt to pedestrianise Leeming Street but this had failed as it was an important through route. In his opinion the problems were caused by parked cars. The road cannot be closed.
g. Road closures for Christmas lights switch-on – The trade were very pleased that Queen Street had been left open during the event.

h. Driver medicals – The current medical provider is too expensive for the trade and they would like to be able to take the cheapest option available.  ACTION: Licensing Team Leader to look at the current policy and advise on the possibilities. Since the meeting it has been confirmed that the policy shows that an approved medical provider must be used by drivers. The Licensing Committee originally agreed that two medical providers should be approved but now only one remains – Peter Smythe.
i. DBS Update service – The Licensing Team Leader reiterated that drivers should update DBS with any change of personal details. If they don’t they may miss a DBS payment which would make their membership of the update service null and void. The end result may be the suspension of their licence until a new DBS certificate was issued.
3) Equality Act & future of saloon hackney carriages – Licensing Team Leader. 
Licensing Team Leader outlined the anomaly within the fleet of HCVs in that the majority were wheel chair accessible vehicles and the minority were ordinary saloons. To provide a service that is equally accessible it may be necessary during the next review of the policy that this distinction may have to be removed. Ultimately the matter would have to be consulted on but in the meantime the trade can discuss this with their members.
4) Requirement to produce V5 in owner’s name before a licence can be issued – Mr W Hewitt (introduced in his absence by Licensing Team Leader).  
Mr Hewitt has changed his vehicle recently and before the licence could be issued he had to produce a V5 registration document. He feels that a ‘bill of sale’ should suffice. Mr Germaine has produce the change of ownership slip from the V5 in similar circumstances and this has been sufficient for him to get his licence.
5) Issues raised by Ben Bradley MP in Chad article in their 29th November edition. 
All the issues raised in this article had been fully discussed in this meeting and there was nothing further to discuss.
6) AOB.
a) Councillor Lohan brought up that he had mentioned the soiling charge at the last meeting but it hadn’t been included in the notes. It was asked how the soiling charge could be claimed from a passenger. The answer was that it could be recovered as a civil debt.
b) The Licensing Team Leader offered to produce a document covering possible changes to the HC/PH policy. This was felt that this would be a good idea.
Date of next meeting: It was suggested that Wednesday 21st February 2018 at 10am in the Council Chamber would be ideal for the next meeting.

Meeting ended at 11:45am.
